PROTECT: COMMERCIAL


SOCIAL CARE NATIONAL CONSULTATIVE FORUM - MEETING NOTES
DATE:
Monday 23 April 2012, 12:30-3:00pm, Conf Rm A&B
Attendees: 
John Goldup (Ofsted) (CHAIR); Angela Adams (Ofsted); Alison Bailey (Ofsted); Anji Parker (Ofsted); Barbara Logan (Ofsted) (Note-taker); Chris Batty (Ofsted); Jacky Tiotto (Ofsted); Jeremy Gleaden (Ofsted); Lisa Pascoe (Ofsted); Roger Morgan (CRD); Usha Sahni (Ofsted).
Alison Trainor (ICHA); Andrew Sargent (DfE); Brenda Farrell (Barnardos); Barry Graham (RFCs); Claire Dorer (NASS); Hazel Halle (Fostering Network); Harvey Gallagher (NAFP); Jack Smith (The Who Cares?Trust); Jonathan Pearce (Adoption UK); Jonathan Stanley (NCBRCC); Karen Foyster (NSPCC); Peter Sandiford (CASA); Patricia Kearney (SCIE); Ruth Wilson (DfE, Adptn and Fstrng sub-group attendee)
Apologies: 
Sue Evans (Ofsted); Juliet Winstanley (Ofsted); Louise Hocking (BAAF); Liz Allan (Royal College of Nursing re LAC); Kevin Garrod (Children England); Jane Wilson (A National Voice); Valerie Tulloch (Action for Children); Dave Clarke (SAN); Peter Houghton (ADCS)

	1. 
	Minutes of previous meeting
	ACTIONS

	
	Minutes of 24 February 2012
· AT asked for an amendment to Item 4, 2nd bullet to read “…self-assessments could tend…” (rather than ‘would’).
· John updated colleagues on some of the action points. Once amendment above has been made the minutes were signed off as an accurate record.

	· BL to amend Item 4, 2nd bullet and update action point. Done.


	2. 
	Discussion re plans for the inspection of local authority services for children looked after (Jeremy Gleaden)
	

	
	JGls’ powerpoint presentation set out the current thinking for the principles/methodology and challenges for the new inspection of services for children looked after, and asked for colleagues’ initial feedback in order to refine and update thinking to form a formal consultation paper for June-September 2012. Implementation will be for April 2013 with pilots at the end of 2012.
Feedback
· JSm is encouraged by the focus on involvement of children and young people (CYP) but asked why there is not a judgement on how well LAs involve CYP in decision-making throughout their journey?  JGl responded that the quality of practice judgement should show outcomes of how well CYP consider this has been done, but this is open to consultation and debate. JG agreed and said that the right balance has to be made in having fewer judgements but ensuring that inspection captures what is important for CYP.
· RM underlined the importance of keeping care leavers separate from looked after children, and that placement practice should be a key focus which shows clearly how well this has been done by LAs. 

· JSm referred to the annual survey and the participation of children and children’s evidence to form part of this process which should show clearly whether an LA is taking account of these needs.

· AT highlighted the importance of tracking children who have gone through multiple placements and warned that it is often these children that become disengaged from the process and their views may not be picked up. 

· HG felt that the combined inspections are really helpful but stressed the importance of not losing sight of how well, or not, fostering services work as a whole.

· JSt raised concern about the ‘appropriate placement principle’ from the Children’s Act being diminished. Evidence shows that LAs have been taking the notion of distance as a default for ‘local’ placements.  AT agreed, and highlighted cases of LAs using residential care as ‘residual care’.  Both AT and JSt felt it would be helpful to implement a ‘preferred permanent practice’ policy to ensure a more structured approach. 

· JG confirmed that the theme of strategic commissioning will be picked up but as for distance issues there is no set rule, although it is clear that some LAs struggle when children are placed in neighbouring LAs, even though placements outside boroughs are best for the child. 

· JSm asked whether the new inspection will define a set number of cases to be looked at?  JGl responded that during the consultation period, we will explore how many children should be within the sample. JG added that the child protection inspections do indicate a set sample number but, as HG pointed out, it is important not to lose discrete information, eg re LA fostering system: further thoughts on this are welcome.
· Issue highlighted that ‘care leavers’ does not only cover those going into adulthood as there are many reasons for leaving care homes, eg returning home/adoption etc.
· PS raised issues of ‘kinship care’ and whether all options had been considered as well as the support that needs to go with it.  JG suggested that a list of all these areas to sample might be helpful.
· HH felt that long-term care planning and how judgements are made re permanence is a key issue, eg when plans for adoption fall through nothing else is done.  

· JT felt that LAs should engage with other agencies to look at higher-level needs of CYP, ie not just ensuring adequate needs are met.

· RM warned that case tracking should not only deal with ‘interesting’ cases but that it should capture enough of the general day-to-day cases to give consistency and balance.

· JSm queried whether the scope of multi-agency working would cover access to CAMHS support/clinical commissioning groups. JGl responded that the scope of the inspection should cover this. JG added that work will need to be done on the difficulties of tying-up different statutory duties between regulators, eg CQC cannot look at commissioning within NHS.  

· JSt said that LA partnership working is difficult for residential care where initial help may be provided for the young person and provider but this is not sustained and sometimes the LA has to provide its own services.  PS agreed and added that some CAMHS do not recognise this as an issue. 
· JSm asked where information will be retrieved on the education of LACs in schools.  JG replied that data is available re patterns of achievement in LAs and the scope will need to be robust in setting out how this will be done.
· HG agreed that LA commissioning varies considerably and evidence and data needs to be gathered on the decisions being made.

· RM queried whether there should be some flexibility factored in to allow ‘rapid response’ for events that may come up.  PS agreed, eg if an LA is not having adoption specifically inspected how does adoption practice move forward? How can workforce development be improved to improve outcomes? JG agreed it will be a challenge to ensure that a focus is not lost on evaluating progress and performance.
· PS asked whether Ofsted will be getting views on adopted children when they are older to get their views on the adoption process.  AB confirmed that Ofsted asks LAs to send forms to any CYP that they keep in contact with. RM and the Children’s Rights Directorate have also done some work on children who have been adopted.
· RM asked whether the adoption breakdown showed the rate of children coming back into LA care from adoptive families - this may be an area of unknowns which needs looking at.

JG/JGl thanked colleagues for their very helpful feedback and asked colleagues to ensure that they feed into the consultation with any further views.  The September 2012 meeting which will be rearranged from 4 September and will be used for a further opportunity to update colleagues and gather more views for the next stage.

JGl also confirmed that the survey programme will continue to support areas of concern that are outside the scope of inspection.


	· BL to put Insp of LA Services of Children looked after on Sept Agenda. Done.

	3. 
	Ofsted’s use of on-line questionnaires (Phil Forder email of 28/03/2012, 13:35) - how these are developed and how will Ofsted use the information to feed into inspection practice (Jack Smith)
	

	
	· JSm queried why access was not allowed to the questionnaires via the link circulated to colleagues in the email from Phil Forder.  AB replied that the email was circulated to NCF colleagues for information as a URN number is required to ensure that feedback is directed to specific providers.
· JSm asked how the information will be used.  AB replied that that initially the information will inform inspection, but further thought will be given on how some data on specific themes can be shared (eg data protection issues).  Ofsted have tried to be clear on the questionnaires how data is to be used and have also included lots of info/pointers and links to CYP on how to give additional information/ how to raise concerns.

· LP confirmed that from the safeguarding LAC surveys, care and after-care services can draw high-level messages from what Ofsted has learnt from LA children’s experience.  
· The new questionnaires were sent to other key contacts and not just to CYP. 
· JSm asked if the questionnaires can be circulated.  AB will arrange this.
· LP and AB reported that although paper-based questionnaires are still available for those who need them, the new on-line questionnaires have elicited more responses in 3 weeks than previously done over a year.
· JG confirmed that questionnaires are available until end of May and encouragement from NCF colleagues to their providers would be very welcome.
· JSm recognised the risks of sharing this data source more widely, but asked who would be the point of contact for CYP to report difficulties that fall outside of any inspection period?  RM responded that currently the Children’s Rights Directorate is one form of contact but longer-term work is needed on what happens with issues not with Ofsted and also how whistleblowing issues feed into inspection evidence.
· JSm added that having a known contact point to make complaints would get young people engaged in the process.  JG agreed that this issue needs thinking about.  RM added that the NMS includes a specific revision on the requirement to have a contact point.

	· AB sent questionnaires to BL to circulate to colleagues.  Done in email of 24/04/2012, 15:43.

	4. 
	Improvement and workforce development - what is looked for in a provider and LA inspections? (Jonathan Stanley)
	

	
	JSt felt that this had been adequately covered in previous discussions.

	

	5. 
	A.O.B
	

	
	Availability of information for providers re children’s homes locations: This issue was raised at a previous meeting but has not been successfully rectified as providers are still feeling the pressure of having the onus placed on them to ensure that children’s homes are not based in an already over-populated area but providers cannot easily get this information.
· JG felt that LAs should be more responsible in ensuring detailed discussion with CH providers on what is needed in their areas.  HG agreed as this will show how LAs provide sufficiently for their areas.

AGREED: AT to send Andrew Sargent a copy of the specific legislation which places responsibility on the provider, for AS to look at whether responsibility can be changed.
Information from SCIE: On 30/05/12 SCIE will launch a web resource for Looked After Children – Info 4 Care Kids. This has been developed, with looked after children and young people, to help them understand their rights and entitlements and is based on the joint NICE/SCIE Guideline on the health & wellbeing of looked after children. Ofsted will send a link to NFC members when it is launched.
Update: Link circulated on 31/05/12 http://www.scie.org.uk/news/mediareleases/2012/300512.asp
	· AT to send AS the section of legislation where responsibility is placed on providers.  AS will look at whether this can be changed.
· 30/05/12 PK to send link to Info4Carekids website which will be circulated to all NCF members.


Confirmed Meeting dates for 2012:  
Sub-groups (Adoption and Fostering; and Residential care) 11:00-12:00.  
Main Meeting 12:00-12:30 (lunch), then 12:30-3:00pm.
· Mon 23 April 2012
· Fri 28 September 2012
· Tue 4 December 2012 
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